AUDIT/WORKSHOP MEETING

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 15th day of April, 2009

Roll Call:               Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor
        

        Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

                                Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman  

Absent:
        George A. Woolsey, Councilman


        Derek N. Benedict, Councilman 
Also Present:
        James Osborne, Town Engineer

                                            Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town

                                Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:01 p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL

The results of the roll call appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG & MOMENT OF SILENCE 


Ernie Bello, resident of Hy-Vue, led the pledge to the flag.

3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA

            There were no additional items for the agenda.

4.
APPROVAL OF AUDIT

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the audit in the amount of $393,200.51, with the exception of invoice number 291626 for $600.00.  The total amount of the audit was $393,800.51. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 3 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 2 absent.

5.
ZONING:

A.
Millcreek Golf Course to Senior/Market Rate Housing

Supervisor Booth said this matter has been before the Board previously. Jeffrey Fanning, owner of the property for this project, is here tonight to discuss this project with the Board. This project was formally introduced by Danza Associates as a senior citizen project. Originally the project was 60% for seniors and 40% open market rate rentals. The culvert/bridge that goes over Jew’s Creek and along side of the Gomez Mill House is closed due to deterioration. Mr. Fanning is rerouting the road through the Gomez property, formerly the Kelly Woodridge Subdivision, and onto his property. Mr. Fanning is before the Board tonight to ask the Board if the Board will grant the zoning needed for the Senior/Market rate Housing. He showed the Board members a map of the development and discussed the buildings and their location on the property. The park lands and ponds on the property will all stay the same. He has met with the attorneys for the State and they said the road could go through the park lands, but it will have to be approved by legislation first.  He will give the state ten acres for their one and a half acres needed for the road.
Supervisor Booth said Councilwoman Greene asked if retail stores are still planned for the main entrance of the project. 

Mr. Fanning said they were and there will be offices on the upper level of the stores.  
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Mark Taylor said there was an extensive discussion during the Comprehensive Plan process on how the Town was going to address senior housing. The current Code has limitations on the size, but it does allow senior projects in a broad area of the Town. 
Councilman Piaquadio said he thought the buildings were going to be three stories not four. 

Mr. Fanning said the height change was for the pitch of the roof rather than a flat roof that was originally proposed. 

The Board is going to talk to the Fire District to see if they are equipped to fight a four story fire.

Councilwoman Greene asked if the golf course will remain. 

Mr. Fanning said he is maintaining the course that is there for development purposes which is costing $90,000.00 to $100,000.00 per year to keep it open.  

Councilwoman Greene, Councilman Piaquadio and Supervisor Booth have concerns with the buildings being four stories. It was decided that they would talk to Councilman Woolsey and Councilman Benedict to take into consideration their input. Supervisor Booth is going to talk to the Fire Bureau and the Middle Hope Fire Department to find out if the Middle Hope Fire Department is equipped to fight a four story fire, and put this project back on another agenda.  

B. 273 Route 17K from R1 to B

Supervisor Booth said that Brian Barbera is the owner of a parcel of land, with a commercial building, on the corner of Route 17K and Arbor Drive. Mr. Barbera is requesting that the Town Board rezone this property from Residential zoning to Business Zoning. The businesses that have occupied this building operated under a variance. When Mr. Barbera purchased the property the map and the realtor said the property was zoned Business.  
Mr. Barbera said it is a hardship for him to have a potential tenant apply for a use variance every time there is a change in a tenant. The building was built as an office building and is not set up for residential use.
Mr. Taylor said if the Board agrees to make the zoning change the applicant will be required to:
Prepare a Long Form Environmental Assessment for analyzing the potential impacts of the change in zoning. 

The Town will then review the form to make sure it is adequate.
The Board as a matter of policy requires:

1. Notices of the hearing be mailed and the applicant is required to pay the cost of the mailing.

2. Reimburse the Town for the cost of the Public Hearing notices and the Notice of adoption. 

The Board told Mr. Barbera he will need a large map to present to the public at the Public Hearing. The Board will accept either an aerial map or a map showing the boundaries of the property.   

Supervisor Booth said this use change will also have to go before the Planning Board. 
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Mr. Taylor asked the Board to consider the concept of making that area a hamlet. 
6.
TARSIO SUBDIVISION: Road Construction and Recreational Fees

Mr. Taylor said this is a twelve lot sub-division located off of Little Britain Road and a drainage district has been established for this project. The applicant is proposing to construct the road prior to sub-division approval. They are also asking not to pay the recreation parkland fee until they ask for a building permit. Mr. Taylor said the Town Code does not specify when the recreation fee has to be paid, but as a matter of policy the Town has required that the fee be paid prior to the stamping of the plans. 
The Board decided to wait until all of the Board members are present and to have Mr. Ken Lytle, from Zen Design Consultants, present at the meeting before making a decision. 

Supervisor Booth said this will be put back on a May agenda.

7.
SELF STORAGE OVERLAY


Mr. Taylor said there were three considerations that had to be made for this project when it was last discussed. The first was the height of the building.


Supervisor Booth said the Board discussed 35 feet for the height of the building.

The Board decided to wait on making a decision until all of the Board members are present. 


Mr. Taylor said the second consideration was rezoning the parcel to Business because the applicant wants to include retail stores as well as what is allowed under the overlay. Mr. Taylor said the Board had the option to rezone the entire parcel as Business or rezone just a portion of the parcel. 

The Board discussed the possibilities, but they did not come up with a solution.


The original draft of the lot coverage law in this region had a surface coverage limitation of 40%. The proposal presented by Amerco Real Estate Company and David Pollock, Staff Architect, showed a two story building to the north of the existing self storage units. The lot coverage was 80% with the parking area the coverage allowed is 40%. A proposal was drafted where the parking lot would have a gravel paved surface with a plastic matrix. The other proposal for the parking lot was a porous concrete pavement that would allow the water to penetrate. They requested the Board to consider a zoning change that would allow self storage in a B zone and for them to also consider the mixed use they are proposing for retail, self storage and a truck rental facility. They are requesting the Board to consider the 80 to 85% lot coverage as allowed in other B zones in this zoning revision. 


The third item was the color of the buildings and having them blend with the surrounding colors in the Route 9W corridor. 

Councilwoman Greene asked for the applicant to send the plans for the projects to the fire districts for their review.  

Mr. Raab came before the Board and asked about the K value on the existing lot coming up onto the new lot for the storage facility project proposed for Chestnut  Lane. The second item he brought to the Board’s attention was putting a detention area on a private lot which will drain into a stream. It will not impact any other Town land or right-of-ways. 
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Supervisor Booth will talk to Jim Osborne, Town of Newburgh Engineer, tomorrow to discuss these two items. 
8.
SIGN LAW PROPOSAL


Supervisor Booth said he has talked to Tilford Stiteler, the Building Inspector for the Town of Newburgh, in regard to sign lighting and the Zoning Code’s current provision. The new sign technologies for motor vehicle service stations, utilize LED and LCD lights in signs. The Zoning Code’s sign regulations include a prohibition on any sign for which illumination provided is not defused or indirect. The Building Department has denied sign application for signs containing LED and LCD lights. The Code’s prohibition does include LED and LCD lights. There is an inconsistency in the design guidelines between Code Compliance and the Planning Board. Supervisor Booth has asked Mr. Taylor to draw up a Local Law
 to address this problem. He added that the prohibition on illumination which is not diffused or indirect shall not be deemed to include the following:
A. Liquid Emitting Diode (LED) or Liquid Crystal Display (LCD) lights which are stationary and constant in intensity and color: and

B. Front lighting of carved wood and raised letter signs so long as the lighting does not illuminate neighboring properties or the public street.

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to authorize moving forward with the Introductory Local Law #4 of 2009 a Local Law Amending Chapter 185 Entitled “Zoning” of the Code of the Town of Newburgh: Sign Illumination. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 3 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 2 absent.
9.
WORK ZONE SPEED LIMITS


Councilwoman Greene said at a Town’s safety meeting Todd DePew, Deputy Highway Supervisor, spoke about the problem the Highway Crew is having with speeding motorists. Research was done and it was agreed the speed limit should be lowered in the work zones for the safety of the workers. 


Mr. Taylor said he researched the material provided referencing speed limits in work zones. He said there are two types of speed postings that apply to Town roads. 


1.    Advisory speed postings, which are not enforceable by law, but are intended to give motorists warning of a hazardous or unexpected condition in which they should reduce speed to safely navigate the work zone.


2.    Regulatory speed limit reductions pursuant to vehicle and traffic law 1180(f)


(see attached memorandum)


The Board, Todd Depew, and Thomas Dubetsky, Safety Officer, discussed the memo and their options.


Mr. Taylor suggested the Board consult with NYMIR, the insurance provider for the Town. 

Councilman Piaquadio stated there are cities that require construction equipment, not being used at a work site, must be grounded to insure the safety of the public and the equipment.  He asked the Board if the Town of Newburgh should have a law that a bucket must be grounded. 

The Board asked Mark Taylor to look into this matter.  
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10.
ANIMAL CONTROL: T-93 Account Withdrawal 

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the request dated April 6, 2009, submitted by Mary Meyer, Animal Control Supervisor, to pay veterinarian expenses for the month of February, in the amount of $409.80. The funds will come from the T-93 account. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

DISCUSSION: Supervisor Booth said this account is a donation account for cats in the Town of Newburgh. All of the donations made to this account are private donations. The funds do not come out of the taxpayers’ General Fund.  
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 3 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 2 absent.

11.
PERSONNEL: Tail Claims

Supervisor Booth said Tail Claims are old claims that existed before April of last year, when PERMA became the insurance carrier for the Town. Roseanne Smith, Administrative Assistant, submitted a memorandum, dated March 26, 2009, stating the tail claim bill for February will exceed the projected $375,000.00 amount in the PERMA contract by $41,690.00. There will be an additional bill for March. The Town’s contract with PERMA runs April through March. Supervisor Booth said Ms. Smith is asking the Board to authorize the payment of the tail claims through March 2009. 
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated March 26, 2009, submitted by Roseanne Smith, Administrative Assistant, to pay the tail claim bill through March 2009. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 

Motion passed: 3 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 2 absent.

12.
ADJOURNMENT
MOTION was made at 9:01 p.m. by Councilman Piaquadio to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 

Motion passed: 3 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 2 absent.

Meeting adjourned at 9:01 p.m.

Submitted by

____________________________                  _________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk                Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk
